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PLACE SCRUTINY BOARD, 15th March 2018


PRESENT: Councillor Tagg (Chair) 

Councillors Baker, Caffrey, Mrs Carter, Fenton-Glynn, Lynn, Rivron, Taylor, Young. 

54 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.
(The meeting closed at 1835 hours).
55 PETITION – ELLAND TOWN CENTRE PARKING
At the meeting of Council held on 22nd November 2017, Councillor Ford presented a petition containing over 500 on behalf of the lead petitioner, Ms Karen Bancroft.  The petition stated “Elland Town Centre businesses require urgent assistance to bring in well-needed customers lost due to the closing of all bank branches and the after effects of the prolonged closure of Elland Bridge following the December 2015 flood. We, the undersigned, are concerned citizens who urge our leaders to act now to introduce one hour free parking into the Council car parks in Elland Town Centre”.  In accordance with the Council's petition scheme, the petition had been referred to this Scrutiny Board for consideration. 
Mr Nick Sharp, a Brighouse business owner attended the meeting and addressed the Panel on behalf of Ms Bancroft. He raised concerns that by the time the proposed railway station had been built and operating there would be no businesses left in Elland.  As part of the regeneration strategy and as a short term fix until the station opened, would it be possible for the Council to allow the first hour free in all car parks in the town?
Councillor Ford attended the meeting as Ward Councillor and addressed the Board.  He advised that providing a free 30 minute or 1 hour parking charge in Elland Town centre would assist in the redevelopment of the town and help to reverse the trend of shop closures that had occurred last year. 
Councillor B Collins, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Regeneration and Economic Strategy attended the meeting and addressed the Board. He advised that the Council were completely committed to the regeneration of the town.  He would commit to bringing any short term solution recommended by this Board back to Cabinet.
The Assistant Director, Neighbourhoods submitted a written report providing information on the options available in response to the petitioner’s request for free parking in the Elland town centre. At the last review for parking charges within Calderdale Elland was the only town where all parking charges had been reduced. The data for parking in Elland showed that the vast majority of income for parking in Elland was generated from the first hour of parking. The issues raised were far wider than just parking and the causes for this needed to identified to address the lack of footfall in the town.
Members commented on the following issues:

· The final banking facility in the town was the Post Office which was now under review. The Post Office was situated to one side of the town and free parking nearby was limited.  Brighouse, for example had more on street free parking than Elland. The Council needed to support the option for free parking in this vicinity to encourage footfall and to help avoid the closure of this much needed service for the town. In response, Officers advised that 214 on-street parking spaces in the town centre were short stay and free. 182 spaces in car parks were chargeable. The vast majority of the free spaces were near the Post Office.  
· There were some good independent shops within the town centre. It would be reasonable to support a short period of free parking in all car parks.  Loose car parking fees or loose business rates from shop closures; which had the bigger impact on the locality?

· A report on a new review of parking charges in the Borough would be considered by Council in December 2018, the outcome of which would be implemented in April 2019.  As a short term solution would it be sensible to suggest that 1 hour free parking be allowed until April 2019?  Councillor B Collins agreed and stated that he would bring something to Cabinet very shortly.       

IT WAS AGREED that:

(a) the Ward Councillor and petition organisers be thanked for bringing the issues on Elland Town Centre Parking to the attention of this Board; and
(b) this Scrutiny Board endorses the view of the petitioners that a 12 month trial period of one hour free parking in Elland be implemented and looks forward to Cabinet bringing forward proposals to that effect in the very near future.
(Councillor Fenton-Glynn declared an interest in the above item as he is a member of the Elland Round Table which organised events in the town).

56 PLASTIC WASTE
The Assistant Director, Neighbourhoods submitted a written report providing information on the issues on the levels of plastic waste, with particular concern on plastics originating on land finding their way into and polluting the oceans. A motion on Plastic Waste and the Environment was passed at Council on 31st January 2018. Plastic was a versatile substance with useful applications to prevent environmental harm such as the many types of food packaging which helped to reduce food spoilage and the many healthcare applications of plastic products.  It was unlikely we could be completely plastic free, however, there were large amounts of single use plastic items which could be replaced by alternatives or not used at all, reducing littering and significant environmental damage.  This should be the focus of any campaign to encourage more responsible plastic use. This included water and drinks bottles, food packaging, shopping bags, takeaway containers and coffee cups.
The Council had a responsibility to ensure that plastic waste within Calderdale was dealt with in the most responsible manner. Some actions were already taking place or planned, but there was more that could be done. The Council was in a position to influence action through encouraging, educating and raising awareness with other agencies and the public, whilst leading by example and taking action on avoidable plastics within its own direct and indirect activities. 

Following the waste hierarchy, this should begin with:

· reducing the amount of plastics waste produced; e.g. refuse excess packaging and procuring alternatives to single use plastic items;
· reusing where possible, e.g. reusable bottles and cups; 

· recycling through our domestic collections and ensuring this was promoted and was as efficient as possible; and
· recovery of plastics through our waste treatment contract, whereby the plastics in the residual waste bins was sorted, recycled where possible then the remainder is made into a refuse derived fuel. This left a very small amount which may be disposed of as refuse to landfill.
Members commented on the following issues:

· Could we look at coordinating street sweeping to follow bin collection days?
· Rather than have separate bags which caused confusion and non collection in some instances, why hadn’t the Council introduced just one recycling box and then separated the waste centrally? In response, Officers advised that they had looked at this option and the costs had been higher. Waste collectors had been advised to collect all waste irrespective of which receptacle it was placed in.  If this was not happening then Officers requested details so they could investigate the reasons for non collection. They also advised that to change to this method of collection part way through the 8 year contract would not be cost effective.  

·  It was about education. Ideally, the information leaflet was read and kept to assist in informing which bag or bin to use and items were crushed to increase the density levels, which would assist in windy weather. The information to crush was not on the information tag left every year. In response, Officers advised that this information could be given to customers through a leaflet drop.
· When charges for plastic carrier bags were first introduced the money was ring-fenced for charity purposes. Was this still happening, and where did the money go?  In response, Officers advised that they could circulate this information to Members.
IT WAS AGREED that the report be noted.
